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Quarterly Meeting 
9:00 a.m.** 

December 1, 2023 
Kyle Hall, Room 340, Radford, VA 

DRAFT 
Agenda 

• Call to Order and Opening Comments Dr. Debra McMahon, Rector 

• Approval of Agenda Dr. Debra McMahon, Rector 

• Approval of Minutes Dr. Debra McMahon, Rector 
o Sept. 8, 2023

• President’s Report Dr. Bret Danilowicz, President 

• Academic Excellence and Ms. Jeanne Armentrout, Chair 
Student Success Committee
o Report to the Board of Visitors
o Approval of Revisions to the Teaching and Research

Handbook Language to be Gender Neutral
o Approval of Revisions to the Teaching and Research

Faculty Handbook Language for Employment Classifications
(Tenured, Tenure-Track, Adjunct)

o Approval of Revisions to the Teaching and Research
Faculty Handbook Language for Employment Classifications
(Special Purpose)

o Approval of Merger of the Department of English
and the Department of Foreign Languages and Literatures
into the School of Writing, Language and Literature

o Recommendation to Approve the Discontinuation of the
Doctor of Psychology in Counseling Psychology Program

• BUSINESS AFFAIRS AND AUDIT COMMITTEE Mr. Tyler Lester, Chair 
o Report to the Board of Visitors
o Approval of Delegated Authority to Appoint Trustees

for Benefit Trust Agreement
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o Approval of Updated Delegated Authority to
Benefit Plan and Benefit Arrangement

• ENROLLMENT MANAGEMENT AND Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert, Chair 
BRAND EQUITY COMMITTEE
o Report to the Board of Visitors

• EXTERNAL ENGAGEMENT COMMITTEE Ms. Lisa Pompa, Chair 
o Report to the Board of Visitors

• STUDENT AFFAIRS AND ATHLETICS Mr. David A. Smith, Chair 
COMMITTEE
o Report to the Board of Visitors

• REPORT ON THE RADFORD UNIVERSITY Mr. Marquett Smith, BOV Liaison 
FOUNDATION to RU Foundation  

• REPORT TO THE BOARD OF VISITORS Mr. Troy Stallard, Student  
FROM THE STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE Representative to the Board of 
TO THE BOARD Visitors  

• CLOSED SESSION Dr. Debra McMahon, Rector 
Virginia Freedom of Information Act
§2.2-3711(A) (1) and (8)

• OTHER BUSINESS Dr. Debra K. McMahon, Rector 
o Two-Year Strategic Plan Approval
o Ratify Selection of Vice President White

• ANNOUNCEMENTS Dr. Debra McMahon, Rector 
o Meeting Dates

2024 Dates
March 21-22, 2024 in Roanoke
June 6-7, 2024
July 21-23, 2024 Retreat
Sept. 5-6, 2024
Dec. 5-6, 2024

• ADJOURNMENT Dr. Debra McMahon, Rector 

**All start times are approximate only.  The Board meeting either may begin before or after the listed 
approximate start time as Board members are ready to proceed. 

BOARD MEMBERS 
Dr. Debra McMahon, Rector 
Mr. Marquett Smith, Vice Rector 
Mr. Robert A. Archer 
Ms. Jeanne S. Armentrout 
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Ms. Betsy D. Beamer 
Dr. Jay A. Brown 
Ms. Joann S. Craig 
Dr. Betty Jo Foster 
Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert 
Mr. Tyler W. Lester 
Mr. George Mendiola, Jr. 
Ms. Lisa W. Pompa 
Mr. David A. Smith 
Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham 
Mr. James C. Turk 
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Meeting 
Materials
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RADFORD UNIVERSITY  
ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE AND STUDENT SUCCESS COMMITTEE 

 
November 30, 2023 

 
RESOLUTION TO AMEND THE  

TEACHING AND RESEARCH FACULTY HANDBOOK 
 
WHEREAS, All proposed changes to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook must be managed 
in accord with §5.0 of that handbook; and 
 
WHEREAS, the authority to amend or revise the Faculty Handbook lies with the Board of Visitors. 
However, proposals for revising the Handbook may be initiated by faculty, administrators, the President, 
or members of the Board of Visitors. Revisions fall into two categories: (1) those required to ensure that 
the University is in compliance with state policies and mandates, and (2) those within the purview of the 
decision-making processes within the University; and 
 
WHEREAS, revisions required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies and 
mandates, and that do not require a decision by University personnel, will be effected through an 
administrative update, with faculty being informed of the change and the reasons for it; and 
 
WHEREAS, revisions within the purview of the decision-making processes in the University 
Internal Governance system will be considered by appropriate committees as defined by the Internal 
Governance system. Proposals for changes will be made in the form of text intended to replace a portion 
of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, noting new language and striking out the old 
language; and 
 
WHEREAS, it will be the Faculty Senate’s responsibility to ensure that the general faculty is provided 
time and opportunity to review the proposed change so faculty can communicate with their senators 
prior to any action by the Faculty Senate; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Faculty Senate’s recommendations on proposed revisions to the Teaching and 
Research Faculty Handbook will be forwarded to and approved by the President. The Provost will 
forward the Faculty Senate’s recommendations to the Academic Excellence and Research Committee 
who will in turn make recommendations to the member of the full Board of Visitors; and 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Academic Excellence and Research Committee 
recommends that the Board of Visitors approves, in accordance with §5.0 of the Teaching and Research 
Faculty Handbook, a universal update of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook to change all 
instances of gendered pronouns to use gender-neutral language.  Said motion reads as follows: 
 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Motion to Revise the Teaching Responsibilities Language in the Teaching and Research Handbook  
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Referred by: Governance 
 
MOTION:  
 
This motion revises the language of the T&R Faculty Handbook to change gendered pronouns such as 
he or she, she/he, his or hers, and himself/herself to use gender neutral language such as they, them, 
their, and themself. A fully annotated version of the proposed updates (in red) are available in Appendix 
A on the Faculty Senate Motions website.  
 
 
RATIONALE:  
 
This simple revision makes the handbook gender neutral, inclusive, and consistent in its language.   
  
.  
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RADFORD UNIVERSITY  
ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE AND STUDENT SUCCESS COMMITTEE 

 
November 30, 2023 

 
RESOLUTION TO AMEND THE  

TEACHING AND RESEARCH FACULTY HANDBOOK 
 
WHEREAS, All proposed changes to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook must be managed 
in accord with §5.0 of that handbook, and 
 
WHEREAS, the authority to amend or revise the Faculty Handbook lies with the Board of Visitors. 
However, proposals for revising the Handbook may be initiated by faculty, administrators, the President, 
or members of the Board of Visitors. Revisions fall into two categories: (1) those required to ensure that 
the University is in compliance with state policies and mandates, and (2) those within the purview of the 
decision-making processes within the University, and 
 
WHEREAS, revisions required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies and 
mandates, and that do not require a decision by University personnel, will be effected through an 
administrative update, with faculty being informed of the change and the reasons for it, and 
 
WHEREAS, revisions within the purview of the decision-making processes in the University 
Internal Governance system will be considered by appropriate committees as defined by the Internal 
Governance system. Proposals for changes will be made in the form of text intended to replace a portion 
of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, noting new language and striking out the old 
language, and 
 
WHEREAS, it will be the Faculty Senate’s responsibility to ensure that the general faculty is provided 
time and opportunity to review the proposed change so faculty can communicate with their senators 
prior to any action by the Faculty Senate; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Faculty Senate’s recommendations on proposed revisions to the Teaching and 
Research Faculty Handbook will be forwarded to and approved by the President. The Provost will 
forward the Faculty Senate’s recommendations to the Academic Excellence and Research Committee 
who will in turn make recommendations to the member of the full Board of Visitors; and 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Academic Excellence and Research Committee 
recommends that the Board of Visitors approves, in accordance with §5.0 of the Teaching and Research 
Faculty Handbook, Section 1.1.1, 1.1.2 and 1.1.5 of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook as 
hereby amended.  Said sections are to now read as follows: 
 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Motion to Revise the Teaching Responsibilities Language in the Teaching and Research Handbook  
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Referred by: Faculty Issues 
 
MOTION:  
 
The Faculty Senate approves the addition of language (red type) and the deletion of language (stricken 
through) in Section 1.1.1, Section 1.1.2, and Section 1.1.5 of the T & R Faculty Handbook.  
  

1.1.1 Tenured Faculty  
  
Tenured faculty hold continuing full-time appointments following recommendation to and 
approval by the President as described in section 1.6 of this Handbook. Such appointments 
include rank with opportunity for promotion and carry full benefits, as outlined in the Personnel 
Information Manual, except in cases of certain leaves. With rare exceptions, a terminal degree 
consistent with accreditation criteria of the discipline and the Southern Association of Colleges 
and Schools Commission on Colleges is required for a tenured appointment.  
  
  
1.1.2 Tenure-Track Faculty  
  
Tenure-track faculty positions provide probationary appointments. Tenure-track faculty hold 
renewable, full-time appointments for one-year terms, subject to annual reappointment as 
described in section 1.5 of this Handbook. Such appointments carry rank with opportunity for 
promotion and carry full benefits, as outlined in the Personnel Information Manual, except in 
cases of certain leaves. A terminal degree consistent with accreditation criteria of the discipline 
and the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools Commission on Colleges is generally 
required for a tenure-track appointment.  
  
1.1.5 Adjunct Faculty  
  
Adjunct faculty positions supplement the faculty of a department wherever additional faculty are 
needed. Adjunct faculty include those employed for part-time teaching and those who serve a 
department or college in a significant capacity without compensation. Adjunct faculty hold 
appointments for three years, during which they are eligible for but not guaranteed teaching 
assignments, as defined by their letter of appointment, without eligibility for tenure; where 
authorized by the Dean and approved by the Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs, 
adjunct appointments may be renewed. Such reappointments should be made anytime during the 
last semester of the previous appointment period. Appointments carry rank without the 
opportunity for promotion during the appointment period; however, promotion may be 
recommended at subsequent appointments subject to the Criteria for Awarding Rank at 
Appointment. Adjunct faculty members receiving compensation also receive limited benefits, as 
described in Personnel Information Manual.  A terminal degree in the discipline is not required 
for appointment, but adjunct faculty must hold an advanced degree or equivalent credentials 
based on experience consistent with accreditation criteria of the discipline and the Southern 
Association of Colleges and Schools Commission on Colleges. Specific responsibilities of 
adjunct faculty are given in their letter of appointment.  
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In the event that an adjunct faculty member is subsequently hired in a tenure-track position, the 
time employed as an adjunct faculty member cannot count toward the probationary period.  

  
 
 
RATIONALE:  
 
This motion removes outdated information, as the Personnel Information Manual no longer exists.  
 

Page 10 of 57



       
RADFORD UNIVERSITY  

ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE AND STUDENT SUCCESS COMMITTEE 
 

November 30, 2023 
 

RESOLUTION TO AMEND THE  
TEACHING AND RESEARCH FACULTY HANDBOOK 

 
WHEREAS, All proposed changes to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook must be managed 
in accord with §5.0 of that handbook, and 
 
WHEREAS, the authority to amend or revise the Faculty Handbook lies with the Board of Visitors. 
However, proposals for revising the Handbook may be initiated by faculty, administrators, the President, 
or members of the Board of Visitors. Revisions fall into two categories: (1) those required to ensure that 
the University is in compliance with state policies and mandates, and (2) those within the purview of the 
decision-making processes within the University, and 
 
WHEREAS, revisions required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies and 
mandates, and that do not require a decision by University personnel, will be effected through an 
administrative update, with faculty being informed of the change and the reasons for it, and 
 
WHEREAS, revisions within the purview of the decision-making processes in the University 
Internal Governance system will be considered by appropriate committees as defined by the Internal 
Governance system. Proposals for changes will be made in the form of text intended to replace a portion 
of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, noting new language and striking out the old 
language, and 
 
WHEREAS, it will be the Faculty Senate’s responsibility to ensure that the general faculty is provided 
time and opportunity to review the proposed change so faculty can communicate with their senators 
prior to any action by the Faculty Senate; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Faculty Senate’s recommendations on proposed revisions to the Teaching and 
Research Faculty Handbook will be forwarded to and approved by the President. The Provost will 
forward the Faculty Senate’s recommendations to the Academic Excellence and Research Committee 
who will in turn make recommendations to the member of the full Board of Visitors; and 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Academic Excellence and Research Committee 
recommends that the Board of Visitors approves, in accordance with §5.0 of the Teaching and Research 
Faculty Handbook, Section 1.1.3 of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook as hereby amended.  
Said sections are to now read as follows: 
 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Motion to Revise the Teaching Responsibilities Language in the Teaching and Research Handbook  
 
Referred by: Faculty Issues 
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MOTION:  
 
The Faculty Senate approves the addition of language (red type) and the deletion of language (stricken 
through) in Section 1.1.3 of the T & R Faculty Handbook.  
  

1.1.3 Special Purpose Faculty    
  
Special purpose faculty positions provide special faculty functions such as clinical supervision, 
writing instruction, or internship supervision. Special purpose faculty hold continuing, full-time 
or part-time appointments, subject to annual reappointment, without eligibility for tenure, and are 
subject to annual reappointment as described in section 1.5 of this Handbook. Continuation of 
employment is contingent upon the need of the service, the availability of funds, and 
performance that meets or exceeds expectations. Such appointments carry rank with opportunity 
for promotion and carry full or part-time benefits, as outlined in the Personnel Information 
Manual, except in cases of certain leaves. A terminal degree in the discipline is not required for 
appointment; however, special purpose faculty must hold an advanced degree consistent with the 
accreditation criteria of the discipline and the Southern Association of Colleges and Schools 
Commission on Colleges.  

 
 
RATIONALE:  
 
This motion aims to define faculty roles more clearly, aligning the description of SPF positions with 
how these positions function in practice. The inserted language is consistent with SPF contracts and the 
existing procedures for reappointment. The motion also removes outdated information, as the Personnel 
Information Manual no longer exists.  
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RADFORD UNIVERSITY  

ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE AND STUDENT SUCCESS COMMITTEE 
 

November 30, 2023 
 

RESOLUTION TO MERGE THE DEPARTMENT OF ENGLISH AND THE 
DEPARTMENT OF FOREIGN LANGUAGES AND LITERATURES INTO THE SCHOOL 

OF WRITING, LANGUAGE, AND LITERATURE 
 
WHEREAS, Faculty Senate approves the merger of the Department of English and the 
Department of Foreign Languages and Literatures into the School of Writing, Language and 
Literature; and 

WHEREAS, Faculty in the Department of English and in the Department of Foreign Languages 
and Literatures have approved a proposal to merge the departments to form the School of Writing, 
Language, and Literature; 

WHEREAS, the change to a the proposed departmental structure has a net-neutral effect on the 
budget;  

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Academic Excellence and Student Success 
Committee recommends that the Board of Visitors approves merger of the Department of English 
and the Department of Foreign Languages and Literatures; and furthermore approve naming the 
merged unit as the School of Writing, Language and Literature; 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the President and/or designee(s) are hereby authorized to 
submit any and all documentation that may be required to receive approval of the name change to 
the State Council of Higher Education for Virginia (SCHEV) and the Southern Association of 
Colleges and Schools Commission on Colleges (SACSCOC). 
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RADFORD UNIVERSITY  

ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE AND STUDENT SUCCESS COMMITTEE 
 

November 30, 2023 
 

RESOLUTION FOR DISCONTINUANCE OF THE DOCTOR OF PSYCHOLOGY 
(PSY.D.) IN COUNSELING PSYCHOLOGY 

 
WHEREAS, the Department of Psychology in the College of Humanities and Behavioral Sciences 
at Radford University proposes to discontinue the Doctor of Psychology (Psy.D.) in Counseling 
Psychology; and   
  
WHEREAS, the purpose of the Doctor of Psychology (Psy.D.) in Counseling Psychology was to 
prepare persons interested in careers as psychologists in mental health settings and institutions 
where clinical supervision and the direct application of counseling, therapy, and psychological 
assessment are required, with a focus on rural mental health; and 
  
HOWEVER, the program only graduated between 3 and 5 students annually; and   
  
WHEREAS, the Psy.D. program was resource intensive. A minimum of 5 graduate faculty were 
required to offer the program. To compete with other psychology doctoral training programs in the 
Commonwealth, Psy.D. students received full financial support across their first three years in the 
Program; and  
  
WHEREAS, the loss of all but one Program faculty member occurred within a period of 12 
months and Radford was not able to hire sufficient numbers of core Program faculty members to 
support the program long-term; and  
  
WHEREAS, the Psychology Department intends to develop the existing Clinical-Counseling 
Specialization of the Psychology, M.S. to meet the critical shortage of rural mental health care 
professionals;   
  
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, a decision has been made to discontinue the Doctor 
of Psychology (Psy.D.) in Counseling Psychology and remove it from the Radford University 
degree inventory; and it is further RESOLVED, that the President and/or his designee(s) are hereby 
authorized to submit any and all documentation that may be required to receive approval of the 
discontinuance of the program to the State Council of Higher Education of Virginia.  
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Proposed Intent to Discontinue  
Radford University is proposing to discontinue the Graduate Program in Counseling Psychology 
(Psy.D.; CIP code: 42.2803). The doctoral Program is located in the College of Humanities and 
Behavioral Sciences.  
 
 
Background  
The Psy.D. Program in Counseling Psychology was initially offered at Radford University in Fall 
2008. The purpose of the Program was to train doctoral level Counseling Psychologists and prepare 
them for licensure as Licensed Clinical Psychologists.  
Between August of 2021 and August of 2022, 5 of 6 Program faculty either retired or resigned their 
positions, leaving one remaining faculty member to run the program. The Department of 
Psychology evaluated the long-term viability of the Program and determined that the Program 
should not continue. This decision was shared with College of Humanities and Behavioral Sciences 
leadership, the Office of the Provost, and the Office of the President, and the Department’s 
decision was supported.  
 
Rationale for Intent to Discontinue  
Two primary factors were considered in the decision to discontinue the Program. First, the Psy.D. 
program is resource intensive. To compete with other psychology doctoral training programs in the 
Commonwealth, Psy.D. students receive full financial support across their first three years in the 
Program (year four is a paid internship at an American Psychological Association accredited 
internship site). Second, the loss of all but one Program faculty member occurred within a period of 
12 months. This loss of faculty, coupled with an unsuccessful attempt to recruit new Program 
faculty in the past year and the reality of existing budget constraints at the University, made it 
unlikely that the program would be able to successfully recruit a new Training Director and 
sufficient numbers of core Program faculty members to support the program long-term.  
 
Critical Shortage Area  
Doctoral-level Psychologists represent a critical shortage area in rural areas.   
 
Teach-out Plan  
The program currently has four cohorts of students enrolled. To support the teach out over the next 
four years, we hired a part-time faculty member to serve as the Program Training Director; 
reassigned a special-purpose, full-time faculty member to serve as core Program faculty; and hired 
a part-time faculty member to serve as core faculty. We anticipate having sufficient faculty 
resources in place to cover all course work, practicum supervision, and dissertation project 
supervision for the next four years. We do not anticipate any student will be delayed in graduation 
or incur additional costs as a result of the program closure.  
  
“Stopped Out” Students  
There are currently no stopped out students within the program.  
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RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS 
Business Affairs and Audit Committee  

November 30, 2023 
 

Action Item 
Delegated authority to appoint Trustees for the Radford University Retirement Benefit 

Restated Trust Agreement  
 

Item: 
Delegated authority to appoint Trustees for the Radford University Retirement Benefit Restated 
Trust Agreement  
 
Background: 
Radford University adapted the Radford University Supplemental Defined Contribution Benefit 
Plan, a qualified retirement plan under Section 401(a) of the Internal Revenue Code and 
established a single Trust as a vehicle for funds contributed under the Plan and other Code Section 
401(a) plans.  
  
In order to ensure that Trustees are updated in a timely manner during a time of position transition, 
it is being requested for delegated authority to be granted to the President to appoint trustees for 
the Radford University Retirement Benefit Restated Trust Agreement as needed. Updates on 
Trustee assignments to the Board of Visitors will be provided as requested.  
 
Action: 
Radford University Board of Visitors delegates authority to appoint Trustees for the Radford 
University Retirement Benefit Restated Trust Agreement to the President.  
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RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS 

Resolution 
November 30, 2023 

 
Approval of delegated authority to appoint Trustees for the Radford University Retirement 

Benefit Restated Trust Agreement  
 
 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, the Radford University Board of Visitors delegates authority to appoint 
Trustees for the Radford University Retirement Benefit Restated Trust Agreement to the President.  
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RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS 
Business Affairs and Audit Committee  

November 30, 2023 

Action Item 
Update delegated authority to update Supplemental Defined Contribution Benefit Plan and 

Qualified Governmental Excess Benefit Arrangement 

Item: 
Update delegated authority to update Supplemental Defined Contribution Benefit Plan and 
Qualified Governmental Excess Benefit Arrangement.  

Background: 
Radford University adopted and executed the Radford University Employer Contribution 403(b) 
Plan (the “Employer 403(b) Plan”), an existing Internal Revenue Code (“Code”) section 403(b) 
plan that is exclusively funded by employer contributions, and the Radford University 
Supplemental Defined Contribution Plan (the “Supplemental Plan”), a defined contribution plan 
qualified under Code section 401(a), which included a Code section 415(m) excess benefit 
arrangement. Additionally, the Board delegated authority to the Associate Vice President for 
Finance and University Controller to make non-substantive amendments not involving policy 
discretion to the Employer 403(b) Plan, amended Supplemental Plan, and QEBA on behalf of the 
University in order to maintain the plans in compliance with applicable federal and state laws. 

In order to ensure that Plans are updated and in accordance with applicable state and federal laws, 
the delegated authority is being requested to be changed from the Associate Vice President for 
Finance to the Assistant Vice President for Human Resources. 

Action: 
Radford University Board of Visitors updates the delegated authority to make non-substantive 
amendments not involving policy discretion to the Employer 403(b) Plan, Supplemental Plan, 
QEBA as necessary to comply with changes in applicable state and federal laws to the Assistant 
Vice President for Human Resources.  
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RADFORD UNIVERSITY BOARD OF VISITORS 

Resolution 
November 30, 2023 

 
Approval of update to delegated authority to update Supplemental Defined Contribution 

Benefit Plan and Qualified Governmental Excess Benefit Arrangement. 
 
 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, the Radford University Board of Visitors updates the delegated authority to 
make non-substantive amendments not involving policy discretion to the Employer 403(b) Plan, 
Supplemental Plan, QEBA as necessary to comply with changes in applicable state and federal 
laws to the Assistant Vice President for Human Resources.  
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Student Representative Report
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Fall Semester

Board of  Visitors

• Health and well-being taskforce
• Blue Ridge Partnership for Health Careers 

Summit
• Partners in Excellence Luncheon
• Peer Health Educators Awareness
• Increase in RUC MRC veteran student staff
• Veterans Day Ceremony
• New branding promotional videos
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Peer Mentor Program

Board of  Visitors

• Training: January 2024
• RUC Military Resource Center Pilot Program
• Projected main campus rollout in January
• Focus on:

• Mental health
• Well-being
• Crisis management 
• Professional development

Page 22 of 57



Goals 

Board of  Visitors

• Mentorship program
• Continue meeting with University personnel
• Awareness Initiative for Peer Health Educators
• Jan 14-15 training dates
• Veteran Outreach
• Advocacy Day 
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Discussion

Board of  Visitors 
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Radford University Board of Visitors 
Resolution 

December 1, 2023 

Approval of Radford University’s Two-Year Strategic Plan 

Now Therefore Be It Resolved, the Radford University Board of Visitors approves 
the Two-Year Strategic Plan for implementation during 2024 and 2025. 
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Minutes
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QUARTERLY MEETING 
9 A.M. ** 

SEPTEMBER 8, 2023 
KYLE HALL, THIRD FLOOR, RADFORD, VA 

 
DRAFT 

MINUTES 
 
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 
Dr. Debra McMahon, Rector 
Mr. Marquett Smith, Vice Rector 
Mr. Robert A. Archer 
Ms. Jeanne S. Armentrout 
Ms. Betsy D. Beamer 
Dr. Jay A. Brown 
Ms. Joann S. Craig 
Dr. Betty Jo Foster 
Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert 
Mr. Tyler W. Lester 
Mr. George Mendiola, Jr. 
Ms. Lisa W. Pompa 
Mr. David A. Smith 
Mr. James C. Turk 
Dr. Kurt Gingrich, Faculty Senate Representative  
Mr. Troy Stallard, Student Representative (Non-voting Advisory Member) 
 
BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT 
Ms. Georgia Anne Snyder-Falkinham 
 
OTHERS PRESENT  
Dr. Bret Danilowicz, President  
Ms. Karen Casteele, Secretary to the Board of Visitors and Special Assistant to the President 
Dr. Dannette Gomez Beane, Vice President for Enrollment Management and Strategic 
Communications 
Dr. Angela Joyner, Vice President for Economic Development and Corporate Education 
Ms. Penny Helms White, Interim Vice President for University Advancement  
Dr. Rob Hoover, Vice President for Finance and Administration 
Dr. Susan Trageser, Vice President for Student Affairs 
Dr. Bethany Usher, Provost and Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs 
Mr. Mike Melis, Senior Assistant Attorney General, Office of the Attorney General 
Ms. Susan Richardson, University Counsel 
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CALL TO ORDER      
Rector Debra K. McMahon called the quarterly meeting of the Radford University Board of Visitors to 
order at 9:00 a.m. in Kyle Hall, Room 340 and acknowledged that the meeting was being live streamed 
to the public. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Rector McMahon asked for a motion to approve the Board of Visitors meeting agenda for September 
8, 2023, as published.  Mr. David Smith so moved, Mr. Marquett Smith seconded, and the motion 
carried unanimously.  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Rector McMahon asked, if there was no objection, for a motion to approve the June 9, 2023 and July 
24-25, 2023 minutes of the Board of Visitors meetings in a block.  Mr. George Mendiola so moved, 
Mrs. Jennifer Gilbert seconded, and the motion carried unanimously.  
 
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
President Bret Danilowicz provided a report to the Board on recent University activities.  A copy of the 
report is attached hereto as Attachment A and is made a part hereof. 
 
REPORT FROM THE ACADEMIC EXCELLENCE AND RESEARCH COMMITTEE 
Ms. Jeanne Armentrout stated that the Committee met on September 7, 2023 and shared the 
Committee was presented information regarding undergraduate research from a student’s perspective, 
and updates on SACSCOC, Academic Affairs goals, school opening and faculty awards.  Ms. 
Armentrout stated that the Committee also heard from Faculty Senate President Kurt Gingrich who 
reviewed achievements from last years and goals for 2023-24. 
 
REPORT FROM BUSINESS AFFAIRS AND AUDIT COMMITTEE 
Mr. Tyler Lester stated that the Committee met on September 7, 2023 and shared the Committee heard 
from University Auditor Margaret McManus who provided several oral reports related to auditor 
independence, the internal quality assurance program, the quarterly review of the University 
Discretionary Fund, prior and projected audit department activity, four audit reports, a follow-up audit 
status report, and reports on FY 2023 and FY 2024 goals. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 
Mr. Lester reviewed the following action items with the Board of Visitors. 
 
Capital Projects Update and Recommendation for Approval of 2024-30 Six-Year Capital Plan 
A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment B and is made a part hereof. 
 
Recommendation for Approval of Amendment to 401(a) Supplemental Retirement Plan  
A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment C and is made a part hereof. 
 
Recommendation for Appointment as Trustee of Retirement Benefit Trust   
A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment D and is made a part hereof. 
 
Recommendation to approve the 2024-26 Six-Year Plan  
A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment E and is made a part hereof. 
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A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment F and is made a part hereof. 
 
After reviewing the action items and discussion, Mr. Lester offered the items to be approved in block 
vote and that any item may be removed from the block.   Mr. David Smith made the motion to approve 
all five items, Mr. George Mendiola seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
REPORT FROM THE ENROLLMENT MANAGEMENT AND BRAND EQUITY 
COMMITTEE 
Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert stated that the Committee met September 7, 2023 and began by sharing 
the positive news in the Enrollment Management report, including increased retention rate and highest 
new freshman GPA in university history.  Mrs. Gilbert provided other updates in Enrollment 
Management strategies, new website and the brand rollout.  Mrs. Gilbert stated that the Committee 
looks forward to supporting the branding efforts and restoring the Highlander magic. 
 
REPORT FROM THE EXTERNAL ENGAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
Ms. Lisa Pompa stated that the Committee met September 7, 2023 and shared that Vice President for 
Economic Development and Corporate Education Angela Joyner provided an update on the division’s 
two-year strategic goals and an overview of the initial framework for the Vinod Chachra IMPACT Lab 
its business model for sustainability and growth continues to be refined. 
 
Ms. Pompa shared that Interim Vice President for University Advancement Penny Helms White 
provided updates on the two-year strategic goals for University Advancement, as well as recent 
successful initiatives.  University Advancement has experienced a 6.8% increase in alumni donors and 
a 23% increase in first-time donors over the previous fiscal year. 
 
Ms. Pompa reported that Executive Director for Government Relations Lisa Ghidotti provided an 
update on legislative news, recent visits with legislators and information on the 2024 priorities for the 
University. 
 
REPORT FROM THE STUDENT AFFAIRS AND ATHLETICS COMMITTEE 
Mr. David A. Smith, Chair, stated that the Committee met on September 7, 2023 and shared that the 
Committee first heard from Director of Athletics Robert Lineburg who provided updates from 
Athletics including the recent participation of the men’s basketball program in the World University 
Basketball Series in Tokyo, Japan, mental health first aid training, strategic planning, successes in 
competition and resource development. 
 
Mr. Smith shared that the Committee heard from Student Government President Lora Ellen Starr who 
shared upcoming plans for the year for the Executive Board, Cabinet and Staff, and Senate.  School 
opening activity updates were also provided.  The Committee also heard from Associate Vice 
President for Campus Life Nancy Loosle and Associate Vice President for Student Life Tricia Smith 
who shared the evolution of student culture and the importance of adapting to meet student needs.  Mr. 
Smith shared that the final report heard by the Committee was Vice President for Student Affairs 
Susan Trageser who provided an update on Fraternity and Sorority Life, Military Resource Center, 
Student Involvement, Higher Ground, Esports and the recent move in activities. 
 
REPORT ON THE RADFORD UNIVERSITY FOUNDATION 
Mr. Marquett Smith, Representative to the Radford University Foundation Board of Directors, 
provided an update on recent Foundation news and activities, the first Foundation Board meeting for 
the 2023-24 year is Sept. 21 and the Foundation’s annual audit will be conducted in September with 
the auditors meeting with the Audit Committee in November and reporting to the Foundation Board in 
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December.  Mr. Marquett Smith distributed an asset summary report, attached hereto as Attachment G 
and made a part hereof. 
 
REPORT FROM THE STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE TO THE BOARD  
Student Representative to the Board Troy Stallard began by thanking the Board members for the 
opportunity to serve in the capacity as student representative.  As a non-traditional student, Mr. 
Stallard shared that he appreciates the welcoming environment that the university provided and he 
wants to give of his time as gratitude.  Mr. Stallard provided the Board with his initiatives and goals 
for the year. 

CLOSED SESSION 
Rector McMahon requested a motion to move into closed session.  Mrs. Jennifer Gilbert made the 
motion that the Radford University Board of Visitors convene a closed session pursuant to Section 2.2-
3711 (A) Items 1 and 8 under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act for the discussion of personnel 
matters, more specifically related to the president’s performance plan, and consultation with legal 
counsel, more specifically advice as to admissions processes and also advice regarding specific legal 
matters requiring the provision of legal advice, more specifically relating to board statutory 
responsibilities and other legal obligations, including public record, meeting, and conflict of interest 
requirements. Ms. Betsy Beamer seconded the motion.  The Board of Visitors went into closed session 
at 10:21 a.m. 
 
Ms. Jeanne Armentrout left the meeting at 10:47 a.m. 
 
RECONVENED SESSION          
Following closed session, public access to the meeting was reconnected.  Rector McMahon called the 
meeting to order at 1:05 p.m. On the motion made by Mrs. Gilbert and seconded by Mr. Bob Archer, the 
following resolution of certification was presented. 
 

Resolution of Certification 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Radford University Board of Visitors certifies that, to the best of each 
member's knowledge, (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting 
requirements under this chapter were discussed in the closed meeting to which this certification 
resolution applies, and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion by which 
the closed session was convened were heard, discussed or considered by the Board. 
 
Roll Call      Vote 
Mr. Marquett Smith     Yes 
Mr. Robert A. Archer     Yes 
Ms. Betsy D. Beamer     Yes 
Dr. Jay Brown      Yes 
Ms. Joann S. Craig     Yes 
Dr. Betty Jo Foster      Yes 
Mrs. Jennifer Wishon Gilbert    Yes 
Mr. Tyler Lester     Yes 
Mr. George Mendiola     Yes 
Ms. Lisa Pompa     Yes 
Mr. David A Smith     Yes 
Mr. James Turk     Yes 
Dr. Debra K. McMahon    Yes 
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OTHER BUSINESS 
Rector McMahon asked if there was a motion. Mr. Tyler Lester made the following motion: Radford 
University Board of Visitors has been briefed on Radford University’s current admissions process as 
reflected in the University Catalog as of Sept. 8, 2023, and the Board approves of the University’s 
practice on admissions.  Ms. Betsy Beamer seconded and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
Rector McMahon asked for a motion to approve the hiring of Dr. Dannette Gomez Beane as the Vice 
President for Enrollment Management and Strategic Communications.   Mr. Tyler Lester so moved, 
Mrs. Jennifer Gilbert seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. Mr. David Smith seconded, and 
A copy of the proposed resolution is attached hereto as Attachment H and is made a part hereof 
   
Rector McMahon and Mr. Tyler Lester led a discussion on what affordability means to each member, 
to families and to the university.   
 
ANNOUNCEMENTS          
Nov. 30-Dec. 1, 2023 
March 21-22, 2024 
June 6-7, 2024 
July 21-23, 2024 Retreat  
Sept. 5-6, 2024 
Dec. 5-6, 2024  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
With no further business to come before the Board, Rector McMahon adjourned the meeting at 1:42 
p.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Karen Casteele 
Secretary to the Board of Visitors and Special Assistant to the President  
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President Bret Danilowicz 
Report to the Radford Board of Visitors 
September 8, 2023  

New academic year has started well 

• Leadership team in place is now in place, with start dates for Provost, Vice President for
Enrollment Management and Strategic Communications and General Counsel occurring after
June 9, 2023 meeting.

• Retention of Fall 2022 Freshman is up 4.3% compared to Fall 2021, progression rates of all year
classes increased by approximately 3% and our retention of transfer students was the second
highest rate in the history of the university.

• New Freshman GPA is the highest in university history, a combination of talented students who
want to conduct undergraduate research, more students joining our honors college and
increasing selectivity of the students we enroll. Every student we enroll should be capable of
being successful in our program. We functioned closer to open access over the last 6 or so years,
selectivity for the Fall 2023 class was below 90% across both undergraduate and graduate
programs. This will further enhance retention as student quality and affinity increases.

• New Freshman are down less than projected in May, which is very positive. Our priority remains
to stabilize number of new students and increase retention each year which will stabilize
enrollment by Fall 2026.

• Nursing RN to BSN was just ranked as the top program in the Commonwealth.

• The passing of the State Budget puts to rest several unknowns. The university will benefit
through the addition of operating dollars and student financial aid and additional operating
dollars; we greatly appreciate the legislature and governor’s support of our students and
Radford University.

• We have work to do to achieve stabilized enrollment, but as you heard through the work of the
committees yesterday, we have great people and plans to get there.

• One unfortunate note. Matthew Bruner, our beloved Registrar, passed away on August 31 from
pancreatic cancer. He was a wonderful person and carried out his role to an exceptional
standard, and a memorial service will be held this Saturday. As we redistribute the
responsibilities of his position temporarily while planning a search, there will be a few initiatives
primarily in academic affairs that will have their timelines temporarily readjusted to allow the
Registrar’s Office to manage through Matthew’s passing.

Strategic Planning 

• Op Six meeting was on August 29. Thanks to Rector McMahon for participating. Their questions
largely focused on enrollment and retention, which were aligned with our priorities as our
presentation opened with a focus on those same items. Radford’s new leadership team was in
action for the first time in an external forum, and the team worked extremely well together in
the presentation.

• Vice Presidents continue to develop aspects of their Two-Year Plan along with metrics and
baseline measures; a great example of that yesterday from Dr. Usher representing Academic
Affairs. We will be aligning the wording of specific unit/committee strategies with the four goals
that I have outlined to the Board previously, which are Defining our Distinctive Nature, Stabilizing
Enrollment, Economic Development, and Streamlining the Institution.

• We have held a series of ½ day Retreats with Cabinet, on topics ranging from enrollment,
marketing, to budgeting. This is bringing the new team together on priorities and how to

Attachment A
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implement them now and into the coming years. Vice President Beane held three interactive 
seminars on enrollment at Radford open to all employees, bringing the university community up 
to speed on context and strategy for the institution moving forward.  

• Nationally, the way higher education institutions recruit and enroll students is changing, and as
the larger institutions get larger, the environment for enrollment becomes much more
competitive. Therefore, we are working to define which students can we best serve at Radford,
what are the best ways to programmatically teach those students, and how we price our
programs to be the university those students look to. This is likely to change the demographics
of our student profile, but it is a better strategy to segment potential students and recruit the
best fit rather than trying to recruit any potential student with the same level of effort.

Miscellaneous Updates 

• Lisa Ghidotti and I visited 27 legislators at their home offices over the summer, advocating for
our 2024 Legislative Priorities, giving me the opportunity to visit the wide range of communities
and environments that comprise the Commonwealth of Virginia. Jed Arnold, Radford alumnus,
was elected to House district 6 (Carroll, Wythe, and part of Smyth); I hope to meet with Delegate
Arnold in the near future.

• Virginia Talent and Opportunity Partnership (V- TOP) has a facilitator to assist small businesses
(<250 employees) to onboard interns- and cover 50% of the costs of an intern. Please help
spread awareness to companies who might consider adding a Radford intern.

• Student leaders of clubs and organizations are working through Civil Discourse and Freedom of
Expression training.

• In is our intent to phase Muse Hall out of service. No residential students will be assigned there
from Fall 2024. We will need the cafeteria for two years while we renovate the Dalton dining
facility, so the like date for fully decommissioning the building is FY28.

• There is a Science Expo in Reed and Curie Halls this afternoon from 2-5 p.m.
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Attachment F
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Net Fixed Assets and Held 
for Sale, $14.8 , 13%

Cash in Bank, $0.9 , 1%

Other Assets, $1.9 , 2%

Prepaid Lease Incentive, 
$6.7 , 6%

Investments - SMIPO, $1.4 , 1%

Investments - Other, $1.5 , 1%

Investments - BNY, $77.8 , 70%

Contributions Receivable, $4.6 , 4%
Art Collection, $2.1 , 2%

Radford University Foundation 
Asset Composition as of 6/30/23-PRELIMINARY

(in millions)
Total Assets: $111.7M 

Attachment G
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End of Board of Visitors Materials 
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